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c. Buffers shall be of sufficient width to filter wastes from runoff discharging from production lands 

and associated facilities to all wetlands, streams, drainage ditches, or other conveyances. 

Riparian and wetland areas shall be protected in a manner that maintains their essential functions, 

including temperature and microclimate control, filtration of sediment and other pollutants, nutrient 

cycling, woody debris recruitment, groundwater recharge, streambank stabilization, and flood 

peak attenuation and flood water storage. 

 

No cultivation encroaches within the minimum buffer widths.  
 

 

4. Spoils Management (Compliance: Y☒/ N☐) 

 

a. Spoils5 shall not be stored or placed in or where they can enter any surface water.  

 

b. Spoils shall be adequately contained or stabilized to prevent sediment delivery to surface waters.  

 

c. Spoils generated through development or maintenance of roads, driveways, earthen fill pads, or 

other cleared or filled areas shall not be sidecast in any location where they can enter or be 

transported to surface waters.  

 

Cultivation related soil spoils are kept in their beds and containers over winter. Extra soils are 

located off-site on a small landing above the AG barn. These soils are tarped top and bottom 

and are located away from any drainages. There are no spoil piles generated from 

development or maintenance of roads, driveways, earthen fill pads, or other cleared or filled 

areas where they can enter or be transported to surface waters. 

 

 

5. Water Storage and Use (Compliance: Y☐/ N☒) 

 

a. Size and scope of an operation shall be such that the amount of water used shall not adversely 

impact water quality and/or beneficial uses, including and in consideration with other water use 

by operations, instream flow requirements and/or needs in the watershed, defined at the scale of 

a HUC-126 watershed or at a smaller hydrologic watershed as determined necessary by the 

Regional Water Board Executive Officer.  

 

This project consists of one cultivation site totaling 12,600 square feet of cultivation area.  

- Outdoor cultivation is on a gradual hillside with slopes less than 10% and adjoining 

natural hillslopes of less than 20%. The site consists of sixty-nine 6’x6’ beds 

encompassing approximately 11,000 square feet. 

                                                 
5
 Spoils are waste earthen or organic materials generated through grading or excavation, or waste plant growth media or soil 

amendments. Spoils include but are not limited to soils, slash, bark, sawdust, potting soils, rock, and fertilizers. 

6 See definition and link to maps at: http://water.usgs.gov/GIS/huc.html   
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- Greenhouse cultivation is on a graded pad with slopes less than 5% and adjoining natural 

hillslopes of less than 20%. The site consists of a 20’ x 80’ greenhouse. 

 

The Discharger stated that they used approximately 19,200 gallons of water during the 2017 

cultivation season. 

 

b. Water conservation measures shall be implemented. Examples include use of rainwater 

catchment systems or watering plants with a drip irrigation system rather than with a hose or 

sprinkler system. 

 

There are signs that water conservation measures are used during the cultivation season. The 

Discharger uses drip line irrigation and topsoil mulching. The Discharger shall install water 

meters to better document usage. 

 

c. For Tier 2 Discharger’s, if possible, develop off-stream storage facilities to minimize surface water 

diversion during low flow periods. 

 

The Discharger currently has approximately 20,600 gallons of dedicated water storage for 

cultivation. This amount of water storage is adequate to meet forbearance requirements, 

according to the Discharger. 

 

d. Water is applied using no more than agronomic rates.7  

 

There is no evidence to conclude that the Discharger irrigates at a greater rate than the growth 

medium can facilitate. No signs of over watering are present on-site.  

 

e. Diversion and/or storage of water from a stream should be conducted pursuant to a valid water 

right and in compliance with reporting requirements under Water Code section 5101.  

 
The Discharger has an approved Lake and Stream Bed Alteration agreement with California 
Department of Fish and Wildlife for three diversion structures and jurisdictional activities in 
watercourses (1600-2015-0544-R1). The Discharger must follow the requirements of the 
approved Lake and Stream Bed Alteration agreement with California Department of Fish and 
Wildlife. 
 
The Discharger is currently diverting and storing surface water without an appropriative water 
right. Because the surface water diversion is used for cultivation, the Discharger will need to 
apply for a Small Irrigation Use Registration once available. The Discharger cannot comply 
with Standard Condition A.5.e. until the Small Irrigation Use Registration program is 
completed and made available by the State Water Control Board or the Discharger 
discontinues use of surface water diversions for cultivation purposes and uses a well or rain 
catchment as the only source of water. 

                                                 

7 “Agronomic rates” is defined as the rates of fertilizer and irrigation water that a plant needs to enhance soil productivity and provide 

the crop or forage growth with needed nutrients for optimum health and growth, without having any excess water or nutrient percolate 
beyond the root zone.   

 



180102111206TRC160 

10 

 

 
POD #1: Existing POD located on Sierra-Pacific Industries (SPI) property consisting of a 
perforated ¾-inch poly pipe with a screened inlet located in a Class II watercourse. This POD 
has been in use at this location for at least 15+ years for the two previous landowners. The 
inlet is plumbed via ¾-inch poly pipe to a 2,500-gallon plastic tank, which provides water to 
the residence. 
 
POD #2: Proposed diversion located below POD #1. This diversion is located on the 
landowner’s property. The landowners will be contacting SPI to discuss the continued use of 
POD #1. The previous landowners (Mike and Karen Briggs) had verbal permission to divert 
water from SPI land; however, the new owners will need a new permitted diversion site if SPI 
doesn’t grant them permission to use the existing diversion. The new diversion would likely 
consist of same diversion infrastructure as POD #1. This notification only proposes to use 
POD #2 if POD #1 is not available.  
 
POD #3: Proposed diversion in Willow Creek. The landowners are planning on farming a 
portion of their land located between Highway 299 and Willow Creek. The applicants have 
contacted Caltrans to request permission to run a small ¾-inch waterline through a culvert or 
storm water drain located underneath 299 on their property. Request was denied by Caltrans. 
Consequently, this notification includes POD #3. This diversion would serve an agricultural 
site (not cannabis) and the diversion works will consist of a small pump and storage tanks as 
needed. 

 

f. Water storage features, such as ponds, tanks, and other vessels shall be selected, sited, 

designed, and maintained so as to insure integrity and to prevent release into waters of the state 

in the event of a containment failure.  

 

The water storage tanks have been sited in secure locations to prevent release into waters of 

the state.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
























































